## Behavioral Sciences Regulatory Board Masters Level Psychology Advisory Committee June 17, 2021 Minutes

**Call to Order.** The meeting was called to order by David Anderson, Chair of the Advisory Committee, at 2:00 p.m.

**Master's Level Psychology Advisory Committee Members.** Advisory Committee Members who participated by Zoom or by phone were David Anderson, Joshua Tanguay, Thomas Pletcher, Iris Pauly, and Susan Montague.

**BSRB Staff.** BSRB staff members who participated by Zoom included David Fye, Leslie Allen, and Ashley VanBuskirk.

Guests. None

Additions to the Agenda. None.

**Approval of the Agenda.** Susan Montague moved to approve the agenda and Joshua Tanguay seconded. The motion passed.

**Review and Approval of Minutes.** Thomas Pletcher moved to approve the minutes from the April 8, 2021 meeting as written. Joshua Tanguay seconded. The motion passed.

## **Executive Director's Report**

- David Fye, Executive Director for the BSRB, informed the Advisory Committee that the state of emergency relating to the pandemic expired on June 15, 2021.
- During the pandemic, as the state of emergency had been extended, the Governor issued executive orders which delayed the enforcement of expiration of professional licenses which had expired during the pandemic. Following the April 1, 2021 extension of the state of emergency, the Governor issued an executive order allowing regulatory agencies to begin enforcing the expiration of these licenses, so long as 15-day notice was provided to those licensees. At the Board meeting on May 10, 2021, the Board moved to begin enforcing expiration of license that had expired during the pandemic after May 28, 2021. The Board sent an email to those licensees affected on May 11 and posted a message on this topic to the BSRB website at the same time.
- An update was provided on the bills requested by the BSRB (HB 2208 and SB 238). Both bills passed both chambers with different language, due to amendments to the original contents, as well as amendments which added the contents of five or six other bills to the BSRB bill. Both bills advanced out of conference committee and HB 2208 was signed by the Governor recently. The effective date was modified to "upon publication in the Kansas register." After receiving direction on some implementation questions, the BSRB sent a letter to licensees, posted the letter to the BSRB website, and updated material on the BSRB website, such as forms and FAQs, to reflect the changes. SB 238 was used for the contents of other bills that did not involve BSRB items.
- The Legislature passed HB 2066, which affects expedited processing time for certain licensure applications for military members, military spouses, and individuals seeking to establish residency in Kansas. The bill also includes changes in the way certain applications will be evaluated, including using a "scope of practice" standard, rather than an "substantially equivalent" standard. The bill included an implementation date of "upon publication in the statute book," which should be sometime in July. The BSRB is working on preparing for the implementation of this bill.

- PSYPACT, a multi-state compact allowing licensed psychologists/Ph.D level psychologists to provide telehealth services and provide a limited number of in-state days of practice, has been signed into law as SB 170. The bill has an implementation date of January 1, 2022.
- In response to a letter from the Governor's office and the Department of Administration, all state agencies were directed to have staff return the working full-time in state offices as of June 14, 2021, so this is the first week that the BSRB has had all staff members back. State agencies were permitted to have a telework policy, so long as it was compliant with the Department of Administrations telework policy. After weighing several factors, the BSRB created a telework policy pilot, which will run from June 14 to December 31. The BSRB is starting the telework pilot small, but may have additional staff members telework, if the We have a telework policy that can be implemented on a very limited basis if needed.
- The state fiscal year ends on June 30, 2021, so the Executive Director noted that he is working on resolving budgetary matters, such as resolving encumbrances.

## **Old Business**

- a. Adding a Member to the Advisory Committee. Advisory Committee members may serve four 2-year terms. The Executive Director will work with the Chair to draft a letter to be sent out to all LMLPs and LCPs to produce a list of practitioners interested in serving on the Advisory Committee.
- b. **Records of Deceased Providers.** The Advisory Committee previously discussed this topic at the last Advisory Committee meeting and the Executive Director summarized some of the discussion on this topic by the other Advisory Committees. It was also noted that the Board discussed this topic at the Board meeting on May 10 and will discuss this topic further at the out-of-town Board meeting in September.
- c. **BSRB Bill (HB 2208).** A summary of the BSRB bill was provided during the Executive Director's Report and information on the bill is available on the BSRB website.

## **New Business**

- a. **CEU Requirements for Diversity, Inclusion and Equity.** The Executive Director noted that other advisory committees have discussed possibly including a requirement for a certain number of continuing education hours in Diversity, Inclusion, and Equity for renewals. A change to continuing education requirements would involve statutory changes, which would need to be passed in a bill, so the earliest a change could be made would be following the next legislative session. Members of the Advisory Committee noted it believes this is an important topic and issue for consideration, however members expressed concern that having too many topics required might limit the options for continuing education hours for practitioners. It was noted that the Board intends to discuss this topic in greater detail at the off-site meeting in Olathe in September.
- b. **988 National Suicide Prevention Line**. The Chair referenced federal legislation to establish 988 as the federal suicide prevention hotline and that there is a Kansas coalition talking about how to assist in the implement this policy. The Chair discussed the responsibility of practitioners to have policies in place to assist patients in crisis after working hours. The Advisory Committee discussed the option of adding a line to the renewal application to ensure that practitioners have a policy in place to meet the needs for their clients after hours.
- c. Future Meetings in Person, Zoom, Hybrid. The Advisory Committee discussed plans for meetings going forward, including continuing meetings over Zoom, holding in-person meetings, or using a hybrid of the two options. The Executive Director noted that he received direction from the Governor's office that state buildings must use different policies for individuals who are vaccinated and other policies for individuals who are not vaccinated, which could involve spacing of Advisory Committee member if meetings take place in-person. If individuals are fully vaccinated, there is no social distancing requirement, however if they are not fully vaccinated, they will need to social distance and wear a mask. The Advisory Committees noted a preference

- to continue holding most meetings over Zoom due to location issues, though the members discussed having at least one meeting a year where all members attend in person.
- d. KMAP Panel. The Executive Director and the Chair of the Advisory Committee attended a recent conference by the Kansas Association of Masters in Psychology (KAMP) on April 15, 2021 and participated in a panel addressing discipline, ethics, and scope of practice for the profession.
- e. "In Residence" Requirements. Leslie Allen, Assistant Director for the BSRB and Licensing Manager, discussed the "in residence" requirement for licensure, as it relates to educational qualifications for licensure. Members of the Advisory Committee discussed the benefits and potential challenges of online education. The Board has started discussing potential changes to these rules and members of the Advisory Committee were provided feedback solicited by the Board from educational institutions in Kansas, which was reviewed by the Board at the May 10 Board meeting. It was noted this topic will be discussed further by the Board at the out-of-town Board meeting in September.
- f. **Update on Board's Decision on Post-Graduate Supervision and Definitions.** The Executive Director reported that the changes on post-graduate supervision in HB 2208 have received a great deal of positive feedback, both by practitioners and also members of the Legislature. The Executive Director referenced a recent ceremonial signing of the bill and that members of the Legislature stated that HB 2208 could be regarded as the most important bill for mental health in the last 30 years. The Chair praised the bill, noting several items which are particularly helpful for practitioners in rural areas of the state.

**Adjournment.** Due to conflicts with the proposed next meeting date, the Executive Director will send out a Doodle poll to check availability for the date of the next Advisory Committee meeting. The meeting was adjourned.